Penn State Berks Senate
Monday, November 26, 2007
1:00-2:30 PM, Lion’s Den
Attendees: Khaled Abdou, Mohamad Ansari, Martha Aynardi, Amy White Berger, William H. Bowers, Ruth Daly, Maureen Dunbar, Valletta Eshbach, Bob Forrey, Hassan Gourama, Laurie Grobman, Bruce Hale, Cleo House, Jr., Jui-Chi Huang, Samantha Kavky, Abdullah Konak, Sadan Kulturel, James Laurie, Jayne Leh, Dan Litvin, Michelle Mart, Cesar Martinez-Garza, Rungun Nathan, JoAnne Pumariega, Jianbing Qi, Malika Richards, Mike Riley, Jeanne Rose, Andy Romberger, Daniel Russell, Alice Shaparenko, Dong-Hee Shin, Stephen Snyder, Terry Speicher, Janet Winter, Bob Zambanini (Faculty); Cindy Balliett, Ariel Karetas (Staff); Pradip Bandyopadhyay, Kim Berry, Mary Lou D’Allegro, Paul Esqueda, Ken Fifer, Janelle Larson, Dennis Mays, Blaine Steensland (Administration); Ryan Cox, Claire DiGiacomo, Cassandra Hallacker, Zachary Karazsia, Matthew Werner (Students); and Ruthie (Service Dog)

1. Call to Order

2. Approval of Minutes of the Preceding Meeting – Minutes of the October 29, 2007, meeting in the Senate Record were approved.                            
3. Announcements by the Chair
· A special meeting will be held on January 28, 2008 to review the draft of the Strategic Plan.  The third draft of the plan should be received shortly, and it will be distributed to faculty for comments and input by a mid-December deadline.
· The final draft should be received for review and approval by the Senate in February 2008.

· Dr. Speece is unable to attend today’s meeting.

4. Reports of Officers and University Senators
· Vice Chair Dunbar – No Report
· Secretary and Senator Zambanini – In a brief statement the Secretary thanked all of those persons present and absent for all of their support during his recent injury and during his tenure as Secretary of the Penn State Berks Senate.  He also appreciated the support from and professional demeanor of his colleagues.
· Senator Aynardi – No Report
· Senator Bowers – No Report
· Senator and Parliamentarian Romberger
· The next meeting of the University Senate takes place in December, which is why there are no reports from Senators at this time.
· Items to watch are: 1.) A revision to the final exam policy; 2.) Review and revision of the HR-40 also referred to as Post-tenure Review; and 3.) Vote to accept the revisions to the Berks Constitution.
· Senator Matt Werner (SGA Representative )

· The Intra-University Relations Committee will continue to review and revise the AD-14 policy.
· A report was given by the University Park Assistant Chief of Police regarding the University crime rate as well as the crime rate at each campus.
5. Comments and Announcements by Administrators

· Chancellor Speece – No report
· Associate Dean Esqueda – No report
6. Unfinished Business – None
7. Motions from Committees
· Amendment to the Penn State Berks Senate Constitution, Executive Committee (Appendix A)
· The amendment is a result of a suggestion by a faculty member at the last meeting.
· Since thirty days is required before action can be taken, this motion will be brought to the next Senate meeting for action in February.
· Recommended Changes to the Penn State Berks Promotion and Tenure Document, Faculty Affairs Committee (Appendix B) – Bob Forrey
· The committee was charged by the Senate with revising the Berks policy HR-23 as it relates to the service expectations of the Division and the University Senate policies.  Three criteria were defined: 1.) Consistency across the Divisions; 2.) Consistency with the administration and faculty action report expectations; and 3.) Consistency with University HR-23 expectations.
· Consistency across the Divisions – There are differences between research and teaching expectations across the Divisions; however, when it comes to service, the committee feels that there should be no difference between the Divisions in the area of service.
· Consistency with faculty activity report expectations – The Division Heads felt strongly that the percentages were important weight factors.  The weighting factor of between 10-20% was appropriate applied for assistant professors.
· While Division Heads and the Committee agreed that a strong service record would enhance a dossier, they felt that service should not be used to deny promotion to associate professor except in extreme circumstances (where a faculty member demonstrates an unwillingness to perform service).
· Consistency with University HR – The word “active’ was added to the policy to encompass the service factor for Berks.

· The motions were read and discussion opened under Robert’s Rules of Order.  
· Extended discussion produced several suggestions for rewording and additional wording to the motions, to clarify the amendment.  Two friendly amendments were suggested: 1.) remove the semi-colon after “unit affairs” and add the word “and”; 2.) replace the word “will” with “may,” and “society and profession” to read:  “Penn State Berks expects that this record of service will include active participation in University, College, Departmental, and Unit Affairs; competence in extending specialized knowledge to the University, society and profession.”

· Seeing no clear consensus by the FAC Committee members, the Chair asked for a motion to remove the semi-colon and insert “and.”  The motion received a second and debate began.

· A revision to the amendment was suggested which would read: “Penn State Berks expects that this record of service will include some or all of the following:  active participation or extension of special knowledge in University, College, Department, Unit and or Public Affairs.”  The motion was seconded.  Debate was opened.
· A vote was called and the motion was defeated with three votes in favor.
· With the defeat of the motion the Chair called for a vote on the original amendment (remove the semi-colon after “unit affairs” and add the word “and”).  The motion was defeated.  Several attempts to reword the amendment were discussed, but the efforts were unsuccessful.
· Finally, a motion was made by a FAC Committee member to return the entire report to the Committee for re-evaluation and changes.  A vote was taken and this motion was approved with one vote in opposition.
· Comments and suggestions should be sent to the Committee for consideration.
8. Informational Reports from Committees

· Academic Affairs Meeting Notes of November 2, 2007 (Appendix C) – Maureen Dunbar
· The Committee was charged with reviewing the course proposal procedures for the College and the University.  The University Senate website has a link to the  “Guide to Curricular Procedures,” which has a very clear outline and flow chart  describing the appropriate path that course proposals should take for approval.   
· Course proposals must go through the appropriate unit at University Park, but do not have to go through the Academic Affairs Committee at the College.  An exception would exist for courses specific to a college or campus.
· Forms for proposing new courses or changing/dropping existing courses may be found on the University Faculty Senate website and must be submitted electronically.

· Faculty Affairs Committee Meeting Minutes of October 24, 2007 (Appendix D) –  Bob Forrey – The Committee was asked to explain section “B-4” from the report; this section addresses the topic of  service activities.  The Committee agreed that while a strong record of service would enhance a dossier, service should not be used to deny promotion to the rank of Associate Professor except in extreme circumstances where a faculty member demonstrates a clear unwillingness to do service.
· Strategic Planning and Budget Committee Meeting Minutes of October 26, 2007 (Appendix E) – Laurie Grobman

· Strategic Planning and Budget Committee Meeting Minutes of November 9, 2007 (Appendix F) – Laurie Grobman
· While a motion was listed in the committee’s report, no motion was found in the document or in the meeting packet.  The Chair explained that a motion was sent to the Executive Committee, but was not in line with the charges or duties set forth in the Constitution. The motion was returned with the understanding that the SPB Committee could request adding an additional charge to their duties. 
· The SPB Committee has requested that the charge be made.  The Executive Committee will take the matter under consideration at the next meeting.
· Physical Facilities and Safety Committee Informational Report of October 18, 2007 (Appendix G) – David Aurentz
· The report is in response to emergency procedures which arose after the Virginia Tech tragedy.  

· The report lists the broad plan for Berks and the emergency procedures already on record.  Also listed are supplemental information for emergency training and procedures that are in place if needed.  The preparedness level at the Berks Campus is better than the University-wide preparedness level.

· It was recommended that faculty be kept informed as to procedures and policies.

· Kim Berry explained that the lock down policy is still being developed, and that training will take place over the shut down at winter break.
· Student Life Committee Meeting Notes of October 12, 2007 (Appendix H) – Bruce Hale on behalf of Abdullah Konak
· Based on the student satisfaction survey from last year, students noted that they were most dissatisfied with the poor recreational and fitness faculties in the Beaver Community Center.
· Although the Chancellor has talked about raising funds for improvements to the building, this is years away from actually being implemented.  The Committee put together a proposal to try to enhance the access and usages for use of the faculties. 

· It was suggested that changes be made to provide an all day facility opened to faculty staff and students.  It would also open up space for the Kinesiology department.
· The Associate Dean noted that the consequences of these changes must be considered in light of the usage of these spaces.  The auxiliary gym is used during Commencement and well as may other events.  Space is at a premium and rooms such as the Mutli-Purpose room, the Lion’s Den and meeting rooms are difficult to schedule.  Changes will have to be considered carefully.
· It was suggested that a motion be made to the Senate for support and input.  

· SGA asked to be included in any discussion or proposals.

9. New Legislative Business – None
10. Forensic Business (As long as First Year Seminar continues to be a University requirement, the issues that must be addressed are faculty compensation and assignment of teaching load including but not limited to First Year Seminars.  This discussion will not include content.) – A recommendation was made to move the discussion to the next meeting to allow for adequate time for discussion.
11. Adjournment – Bill Bowers announced that this will be the last meeting for Ruthie, the Service Dog.   She will be going on for additional training and then placement in her new home.  Ruthie was given a round of applause and well wishes. She will be missed.
